NORTH HINKSEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 17th OCTOBER 2013, AT 8.00PM, IN THE SEACOURT HALL, BOTLEY.

Present:
                  The Chairman of the Parish Council Councillor A. Pritchard, and Councillors 
                               Mrs. P. Allen, R. Clark, R. Carr, Mrs. A. Dykes, Mrs. J. Hammett, D. Kay, 
                               Ms. A. MacKeith and S. Sellars.  
                               District and Parish Councillor E. Batts joined the meeting at 9.00pm, at the start of the 
                               adjourned item Council Matters 13/80/1 Lime Road and Tilbury Lane Developments.
Others Present:     7 members of the public and A. J. Stone (Parish Clerk).

The Chairman confirmed that the meeting would not be audio recorded.
13/80  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

 Apologies were received from Parish and District Councillor E. Batts (early part of the meeting),
 Parish Councillor A. Hardiman and District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett and County Councillor Mrs. 
 J. Godden.  
13/81   
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
                   Councillor S. Sellars declared a personal interest in item in Urgent Business Item 13/84, Location 

                   of a New Bench in the Lower Playing Field, in Memory of Felicity Roberts, as she was his next 
                   door neighbour.
13/82         APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF:

          i). The minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING, held on THURSDAY 12th SEPTEMBER 
        2013, were AGREED as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of  the Parish Council.                   

                         ii). The minutes of the PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETINGS held on THURSDAY 5th 
                        SEPTEMBER and THURSDAY 26th SEPTEMBER 2013, were AGREED as accurate 
                        records and signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council. 
 13/83         APPROVAL/CONSIDERATION OF OTHER COMMITTEE MINUTES
                   i). The minutes of the REMEMBRANCE DAY COMMITTEE MEETING held on THURSDAY
                        19th SEPTEMBER 2013, were agreed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of the 
                        Parish Council.
                   ii). The minutes of the RECREATION AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE MEETING held on 
                       THURSDAY 19th SEPTEMBER 2013,  were agreed as an accurate record and signed by the 
                       Chairman of the Parish Council.

13/84         URGENT BUSINESS APPROVED BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
                   The following urgent business was agreed to be urgent business and the bench manufacturer needed 
                   to install it whilst the autumnal weather remained fine.

                   LOCATION OF A NEW BENCH IN THE LOWER PLAYING FIELD, IN MEMORY OF 
                   FELICITY ROBERTS   
                     The Chairman of the Recreation and Amenities Committee, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett explained

                     the proposed site of the bench which was at the top of the ‘Lower’ field, near the concrete path 
                   running to the children’s play area.  The bench would include a memorial plaque ‘In Memory of 
                   Felicity Roberts’ 

                     Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett proposed and Councillor Mrs. P. Allen seconded the motion that 
                   ‘Council AGREED the location of the seat at the top of the ‘Lower’ field near the concrete 
                   path running to the Children’s play area.

                     Councillors voted UNANIMOUSLY to SUPPORT the motion.
13/85         MATTERS RAISED BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  
                     There were no questions raised by members of the public.

    13/86        QUESTIONS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS
  Councillor David Kay
  ‘On 9th October the Parish Clerk sent an e-mail to members of the R&A Committee about the 
                     goalposts on Louie Memorial Field, which to date appears to have elicited responses from only four   
  Councillors including myself.

                  Will all Councillors on the R&A Committee who have not yet responded please do so now to confirm 
                  whether they support the proposal that permanent goalposts should be installed with the agreement of 
                  the Parish Council.

                  If the situation is deemed to require further debate and a formal vote in an R&A Committee meeting 
                  would Councillor Hammett, as Chair, agree to call an emergency R&A Committee meeting to take 
                  place within the coming five weeks so that the recommendation from that meeting can be ratified in a 
                  vote at the next full PC meeting on 28th November?’

                  The Chairman of the Recreation and Amenities Committee, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett informed the   
  meeting that since the question had been circulated she had contacted members of the R. & A. 
  Committee about a possible meeting with representatives of the LMPMC and Cumnor Minors FC at 
  the ‘Upper’ playing field on Saturday 19th October 2013.  Depending on the outcome of that meeting

                  it might be necessary for Councillor Mrs. Hammett to arrange a special meeting of the R & A 
  Committee.
  Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith and S. Sellars considered that as E, Casley, the Chairman of the LMPMT 
  was present and could answer any questions that councillors might have, then it should just be a simple 
  matter of discussing at this meeting whether permanent goal posts could be installed, it was not in their
  view a contentious matter.  They saw no reason why the request could not be voted on.  E. Casley
  explained that it only involved a straight forward process of putting the end posts into the ground.  He 
  also asked if councillors had any queries before the meeting to let him know what there were before 
  the meeting.
  The Chairman of the R. & A. Committee, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett explained that there was a due 
  process to follow in considering the request as the field was owned by the Parish Council and it was 
  important that a representative of Cumnor Minors FC was present.  The Chairman of the Parish 
  Council, Councillor A. Pritchard felt it would be useful for people to meet at the playing field to see 
  the goal posts position and site.  
  It was AGREED to meet at the ‘Upper’ playing field on Saturday 19th October at 10.30pm.
13/87        CLERK’S REPORT
                  Councillors NOTED that: -
                  1).   Playing Fields
                         Scheduled Playing Field Safety Checks – Update
                         Martin Dowie had reported that the play equipment was in working order.  ROSPA had 
                         undertaken their annual safety checks and reports covering the ‘Upper’ and ‘Lower’ playing 
                         fields and the Copse had been considered and actioned by the Recreation and Amenities 
                         Committee.  
                  2).   Courses/Meetings/Consultation Documents, Advice and Correspondence – Details for     
                         Councillors Information
                         The Council had received the following details/sent the following correspondence or arranged 
                         the following meetings: - 
                         a).   VWHDC’s Chairman’s Community Award Lunch - The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard
                                had completed a nomination form for Mrs. V. Carr which the Parish Clerk had forwarded 
                                to the Vale’s Chairman’s office.
                         b).  VWHDC – New Homes Bonus – The proposed discussion of this item and possible schemes 
                                at this meeting had been postponed until the November meeting to allow time for parishioners 
                                to return their completed questionnaires contained in the October edition of ‘The Sprout’ 
                                magazine.
                         c).   Confirmation of the Appointment of the Independent Internal Auditor for the Financial 
                                Year to 31st March 2014 –  The Chairman of the Council and the Parish Clerk had signed 
                                the Contract of Engagement and forwarded it to Arrow Accounting. 
                         d).   Councillors’ Surgery – This was held on Saturday 5th October 2013.     
                         e).   Letter from the Rev. Clare  Sykes, Rector of The Osney Benefice - The Chairman, Councillor 
                                A. Pritchard had replied and given the contact details of those councillors who offered to
                                help with the proposed Carol Service for 2013 in St. Peter and St. Paul Church.

                         f).   Lime Road – Bovis Homes - The Parish Clerk was still waiting for details of the covenant on 
                                land within the development.  Councillor Mrs J. Hammett believed it related to fact that only 
                               1 house could be built on the land in question. 
                         g).  Louie Memorial Playing Fields Car Park – Councillors were asked to note that the closing 
                                time of the gates has now be changed to ‘Dusk’.  The opening times remained the same. 
                         h).  Woodland between Cedar Road and Toynbee Close -  The VWHDC had notified the Parish 
                                Council that they have done a survey of its trees and discovered that some of the trees 
                                within falling distance of the roads were dead and probably needed to be removed.
                          i).   Community Emergency Plan for North Hinksey – The Parish Clerk had replied to County 
                                Councillor Rodney Rose explaining that there was a working group currently looking at 
                                preparing a Community Emergency Plan for North Hinksey.   
13/88        COUNCIL MOTIONS
                  Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith proposed and Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes seconded the following 
                  motion to Council.
                  ‘That the Parish Council takes over the local fete and sets up a small committee to run it’

      Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith believed the request would be seen by parishioners as a both a positive 
                  move and a goodwill gesture which would be good for the current Parish Council’s reputation.  She 
                  believed that the Parish Council needed to take over the running of the event rather than the current 
                  number of small groups.  It needed a small committee (say 3 or 4 people) consisting of interested 
                  councillors and members of the public.  Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes supported this view and reminded 
                  the meeting that this event would now be the only event organised by the Parish Council for its 
                  parishioners.
                  The Chairman of the Parish Council, Councillor A. Pritchard informed the meeting that he was going 
                  to refer the matter to the Recreation and Amenities Committee for consideration as he did not consider 
                  it to be an urgent item, as allowed under Standing Order 21 (page 19), which stated ‘If the subject 
                  matter of a resolution comes within the province of a committee of the Council, it shall, upon being 
                  moved and seconded, stand referred without discussion to such committee or to such other committee 
                  as the Council may determine for report; provided that the Chairman, if he considers it to be a matter 
                  of urgency, may allow it to be dealt with at the meeting at which it was moved’.

                  Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith was disappointed by this course of action as she believed it was an urgent 
                  matter as the event organisers need to book events for a fete now.
       13/89        COUNCIL MATTERS

                     1).   Lime Road and Tilbury Lane Developments
                            This item was deferred to the end of Council business to allow District and Parish 
                            Councillor E. Batts to be present.

                   2).  Town and Parish Forum – VWHDC Offices on 13th November 2013
                          Councillors were reminded that Councillors A. Pritchard and Mrs. J. Hammett would attend 

                          this forum and were asked to let either councillor know of any relevant questions they would

                          like raised at the forum before 1st November 2013. 
                         3).   Councillor Surgeries
                                 It has been discovered that the agreed date for the April surgery of 19th April 2014, was during 
                          the Easter weekend.  Councillors AGREED that subject to the availability of Seacourt Hall, 
                          the surgery should be re-scheduled for 12th April 2014, or 26th April 2014.
                          Action:  The Parish Clerk to enquire whether Seacourt Hall was free for 12th or 26th April 
                          2014.
                          Councillor A. Pritchard briefly summarised matters raised at the surgery on Saturday 5th October

                                2013, including discussions on the proposed large developments in the parish. 
                        4).    Review of Subsidised Bus Services – No. 11 Bus Witney to Oxford via Freeland through 
                          North Hinksey (Eynsham Road/West Way
                                Councillors believed that this was a useful service for a relatively small number of parishioners, 
                          who would have problems if the frequency of the service reduced.   
                                 Action:  The Parish Clerk to relay the comments to the County Council.
                  5).   Neighbourhood Plan Working Group 

                         Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith reported that a working party had been set up and it was planned 
                         to have a public meeting in the Baptist Church at 7.30pm, on 13th November 2013.  It was hoped 
                         to have the following speakers at the meeting: -

                         a).  A representative from Brookes University,

                         b).  A representative from the VWHDC Planning Department
                         c).  District Councillor Richard Webber who would talk about Drayton Parish Council’s move to
                                have a Neighbourhood Plan.

                         Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith reported that the cost of hiring the Baptist Hall for the public
                         meeting and allowing for better quality notices advertising the event would be in the region of 
                         £50.00 and asked that the Parish Council paid this initial cost.  Councillor Ms. MacKeith was 
                         reminded that any additional funding would have to be found by the working party and that it 
                         should be made clear at the public meeting the amount of work involved, the conditions that had

                         to be met and the limited impact a plan could have in North Hinksey due to the absence of 
                         development land.
                         Councillors agreed to pay the cost of around £50.00 for the public meeting. 

  6).   Budget Process 2014/2015
  Councillors NOTED the content of the circulated briefing note to the Finance and General 
  Purposes Committee regarding the forthcoming budget process.  There were no further questions 
  or queries concerning the process.

        7).   Winter Maintenance Demonstration
          Councillors NOTED that the Oxfordshire County Council had arranged a Winter Maintenance 
          Road Show in the Botley Precinct on Thursday 24th October 2013, between 9.00am and 2.00pm.

               The Chairman and the Parish Clerk made reference to an e-mail from County Councillor Mrs. J. 
          Godden which asked the Parish Council to identify two locations in the parish for Grit refill bags.
          Councillors believed the most appropriate places would be somewhere at the top and bottom of 
          the Elms Road Estate hill.  It was AGREED that the most appropriate place at the top of the
          hill for residents to go to refill designated grit bins up would be the Louie Memorial playing 
          field car park in the ‘Lower’ playing field and at the bottom of the hill, either outside 
          Seacourt Hall (between the entrance hall and the tree), the back of Seacourt Hall or one of 
          the two public car parks owned by the VWHDC.
          Action:  The Parish Clerk to contact the District Councillors in relation to the position of the 
          grit refill bag at the lower end of the hill.  
        8).   Seacourt Hall Management Committee – Parish Council Representative
          Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes proposed and Councillor D. Kay seconded the motion that 
          following the resignation of Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett from the Seacourt Hall 
          Management Committee, Councillor S. Sellars should be appointed as the 4th Parish Council 
          representative on the committee.

                Councillors UNANIMOUSLY SUPPORTED the motion.
   9).   Local Highways and Litter Issues
                The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard informed the meeting of the parking problems caused by

                construction related workers at or near the Lime Road turning into Laburnum Road.  This had 
           caused considerable problems for refuse vehicles and buses trying to access both roads.
           Councillor Pritchard had rung 101 and the TV Police had issued an ERN number.  PCSO Lisa 
           Prime had visited the building site and had managed to get some vans removed and it was hoped
           the on-site work would finish tomorrow.  Article 243 of the Highway Code clearly stated that 
           it was an offence to park within 15 metres of a road junction.
                   10).   Lime Road and Tilbury Lane Developments
                            a).  Lime Road
                                  The Vice-Chairman, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett explained she had represented the Parish 
                                  Council at a recent VWHDC Planning Committee and spoke on the council’s objections to 
                                  the plans in relation to the Lime Road planning application.  She felt that the developer had 
                                  taken little notice of the concerns raised by local residents and although the Planning 

                                  Inspectorate had commented in 2006 that any development should not exceed 2 storeys, the 
                                  Planning Committee had voted unanimously to approve the application.  Both local District 
                                  Councillors had supported the application.  The CPRE had now put in an objection to the 
                                  application as they believed that Oxford City Council (owners of Raleigh Park) had not been       
                                  consulted on the proposals.  Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett considered it was a disgrace that the 
                                  planning application had been approved.  
                                  District and Parish Councillor E. Batts informed the meeting that he had voted for the 
                                  application after the committee had been informed by local District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett 
                                  that she had undertaken wide ranging and open research with local residents living near the
                                  
                                  Proposed development which showed that a majority were happy with the revised plans.  
                                  Oxfordshire County Council was the highways authority who had responsibility for traffic 
                                  issues and the VWHDC had to listen to their advice.  With regard to the CPRE’s recently 
                                  received objections, the VWHDC would consider their comments and if there were significant 
                                  objections they would be initially considered by a panel of Vale officers, representatives of 
                                  the Planning Committee and local District Councillors to see if they warranted being referred 
                                  back to the Planning Committee.  Councillor E. Batts confirmed that he would ask that the 
                                  street view schemes diagrams shown at the Planning Committee meeting would be made 
                                  public documents and stated that this request had also been made by the Parish Council at a 
                                  recent meeting with Stuart Walker (VWHDC Planning Officer).  He also believed that the 
                                  public consultation period for the scheme ended next week.    
                            b).  Tilbury Lane
                                  The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard updated the meeting on NHPC’s views and responses 
                                  in relation to planning application P13/V0817/RM   Erection of 150 dwellings and related 
                                  works pursuant to outline permission ref. P07/V0741/O:  Land adjoining North 
                                  East and North West of Tilbury Lane, Tilbury Lane, Botley (in the parishes of North Hinksey 
                                  and Cumnor).  He explained that planning permission for this site had been granted in 2008 
                                  and could not be changed and then summarised the details of a recent meeting he and the 
                                  Parish Clerk had attended with District Councillor E. Batts and Stuart Walker (VWHDC 
                                  Planning Officer) and explained that some properties near houses in Hazel Road had been 
                                  moved back to increase the distance from the Hazel Road properties from 21 to 24 metres, 
                                  which hopefully would address overlooking concerns.
                                  He had proposed that the chain link boundary fence between the estate and some Seacourt
                                  Road bungalows provided inadequate security and that a thorn hedge should be planted in 
                                  sufficient time to allow it to develop before the relevant estate houses were built. 
                                  Hydrological Report
                                  Drainage
                                  This had been covered by condition 12 and the Environment Agency were content with the 
                                  surface water drainage arrangements.  Peter Dela, the Vale’s Drainage Officer still had a 
                                  holding objection which he believed was or had been resolved.  Thames Water had no 
                                  objections to the foul water arrangements.
                                  If the Parish Council or residents had concerns/evidence of current capacity problems they 

                                  should provide the evidence and get in touch with Mark Dickinson at Thames Water.  If 
                                  Thames Water informed the VWHDC that the local drainage/sewerage capacity was adequate 
                                  then the VWHDC had to accept that fact when considering planning applications. 
                                  Construction Method Statement
                                  The Vale still needed to receive a copy of this statement which had to be agreed before any 
                                  works could begin on site.  It was hoped that officers would be able to bring/report details to 
                                  the VWHDC Planning Committee on 30th October 2013.
                                  Traffic Management Statement
                                  The VWHDC and the County Council were still happy to go with the 2007 produced 
                                  statement, even though some might consider it was out of date, but condition 13/15 stated 

                                  that an updated Traffic Management Statement for traffic going to the site would have to be
                                  agreed with the VWHDC, before work can start onsite.  This statement has still to be agreed.
                                  Condition 4 also stated that the new road works at the junction of Eynsham Road and Fogwell 
                                  Road had to be completed before any houses on the development could be sold.   
                                  Condition 5 related to the footpath link to Hazel Road
                                  Condition 6 related to traffic restrictions in the Tilbury Lane link.
                                  The Vale did not know whether Persimmon had acquired Tilbury Lane, nor was this fact a 
                                  material planning consideration.   They were also unaware of any negotiations regarding a
                                  possible access road for the farmer from his farm, north of the A420, to Stimpsons Cottage, 
                                  so that the farmer no longer needed to use the proposed restricted access in Tilbury Lane.   
                                  Any negotiations would be between Oxford University (the land owner) the farmer and 
                                  Persimmon.  If a new access road was not built then the farmer would continue to use Tilbury 
                                  Lane to get to his farm as this fact has been accepted by Oxon CC Transport Division in 
                                  their consideration of the scheme in 2007/2008. 
                                  Access along the link road between the east and west parts of the development would be 
                                  controlled by a locked gate which the farmer would be able to use. 
                                   Urban Design Statement
                                  An Urban Design Statement had been provided to the VWHDC and they were now
                                  satisfied with the Social Housing mix and locations.  Although the Vale was basically happy
                                  with the layout, officers had raised some landscaping concerns; they would update 
                                  members about theses at the Planning meeting on 30th October 2013.  
                                  Vale officers believed that the distance between the 2 and 2.5 storey building backing onto 
                                  Hazel Road was sufficient not to cause overlooking.  The County Council did not consider
 


      possible parking in Hazel Road to be a major problem as this happened on all local estates.    


13/90      ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
               Councillors CONFIRMED the following payments.
               Ch. No.    Payee

              Expenditure                                                            Amount  
                  D/Debit
British Telecom

Parish Council Phone Bill to 10/9/2013

  £   112.27   
   102308
M. T. Dowie

September 2013 P/T Caretaker Net Salary 
  £   196.00

                  102309    
A. J. Stone 


September 2013 Net Salary + 50% Broadband      £1,432.17 
   102310    
HM Revenue & Customs
July-September 2013 Income Tax & NI

  £1,723.02
   102311
VWHDC


Emptying 3 Dog Bins 1/4/2013 – 30/06/2013
  £     36.60
   102312
Abingdon CAB

Grant 2013/2014 



  £   200.00
   102313
Oxon Assn. for the Blind
Grant 2013/2014  (Section 137)


  £   200.00  
   102314
South & Vale Carers 
Grant 2013/2014  (Section 137)


  £   200.00

                  102315
BGG Garden & Tree
Cutting Playing Fields Grass – September 2013   £    384.93
   102316
Oxford Tree Surgeons
Cutting Allotment etc. Hedge – NH Lane
  £   650.00 
                                                                                                                      TOTAL             £ 5,134.99 
             13/91       REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
               County Councillor 
               The Parish Clerk had circulated correspondence from County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden and 

                              reminded the meeting about the proposed Winter Maintenance Road Show and that Councillor Mrs. 
               Godden had provisionally put in her locality budget money for 2 new grit bins (corners of Lime Road 
               with Laburnum and Cedar Roads), and 2 ‘pallets’ of grit for refilling the grit bins as necessary.  The 
               Parish Council needed to identify storage places for these pallets (which do not have to be under cover, 
               but stored upright) and transferring the grit into smaller sacks/bags to be taken to where they are 
               needed.  
               Some parishes tried to organise volunteers for, say, the 2nd w/e in January and do it all at once; others 
               arrange for people to ring an agreed phone no when stocks run low.  The Parish Council needed to 
               take a local lead in identifying ‘depots’ (perhaps storage behind the Seacourt Rooms or the WI Hall for 
               the bottom of the hill, and somewhere at MA school for the top?) and encouraging volunteers for the 
               refilling - perhaps contact the Skatepark parents since this is a task for the youngish and strongish?

                  The public needed to realise that grit from the bins is not for gritting private drives and pavements, 
                  but for minor estate roads that the main gritting network does not cover.                                                                
                              District Councillors
               District Councillor E. Batts  
               He summarised his report which the Parish Clerk had circulated to all councillors and 
               emphasised items on the West Way redevelopment proposals, Lime Road and Tilbury Lane 
               developments, Toynbee/Cedar Road Copse, the Brookes Masterplan and wider Vale issues.

                              District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett

                              Did not produce a report as she had been out of the country 

 13/92       OTHER DOCUMENTS AND LETTERS RECEIVED
                  Oxon County Council
             Entry to Primary or Infant Schools – September 2014
                                                                              (Details put on Jubilee Noticeboard)
                  VWHDC



             Careers Opportunities.  (Details put on all noticeboards)
                  Oxon Rural Community Council
Annual Review 2012/2013 
                  Oxfordshire Assn. For the Blind
Newsletter August 2013 
 13/93        DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

                  31st October 2013          Planning Committee   (7.45pm)   
                  10th November 2013     Remembrance Day Service at the Commonwealth War Graves Section of 
                                                         Botley Cemetery  (10.45pm)  

                  14th November 2013     Planning Committee  (7.45pm)
                  28th November 2013     F & GP Committee   (7.30pm)
                  28th November 2013     Council   (8.00pm)

Council was required to pass the resolution under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960   
Section1, extended by the Local Government Act 1972, Section 100, that the following items are    
confidential as they involve - Confidential correspondence from the Monitoring Officer at the VWHDC, 
confirmation of Confidential Minutes of previous meetings and Sensitive Financial and Design details
in relation to a proposed New Community Hall to replace Seacourt Hall.  As such the press and public 
were excluded from this part of the meeting.
This part of the meeting closed at 9.30pm


